Mr N Blackshaw

Design and Development Co-ordination

Chelmsford Borough Council

Civic Centre

Duke Street

Chelmsford 

Essex CM1 1JE

18th June 2004

Dear Mr Blackshaw

CHELMSFORD PLANNING GUIDANCE – SUSTAINABLE DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION 

Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document. 

Before I set out the HBF’s comments I would be grateful if you could check your Council’s database of people to contact on housing and planning policy matters, in order to redirect all HBF correspondence to myself at my home address: Mr P Cronk, House Builders Federation, White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF and note my phone number: 07802 857099. I can be contacted by e-mail at Paul.Cronk@hbf.co.uk. 

General

The HBF is concerned about the approach that the Borough Council is seemingly taking and considers that it is flawed and clearly contrary to national planning guidance.

The whole purpose of Supplementary Planning Guidance is to amplify and expand upon the content of policies in an Adopted Local Plan. Therefore, it’s content must fully accord with the relevant policy in the Adopted Plan which it relates to. In a significant number of instances the Draft SPG does not relate at all to the policies of the Council’s adopted Plan, but instead to other Guidance and research, much of which is not specifically planning related.  

I would draw your attention to two letters relating to the use of SPG emanating from the Government Offices for the East of England and for the South East dated 10 April 2001 and 13 January 2003 (see attached copies).

The Government Office for the South East stated in its letter that ‘SPG should be used to supplement adopted local plan policies and be clearly cross-referenced to a plan policy…(my emphasis)’. 

Whereas the Government Office for the East of England stated a number of important points in its letter:

 
‘Care must therefore be taken to ensure that SPG only elaborates or clarifies proposals which are in the development plan, and does not introduce new policy…’


The Secretary of State will give substantial weight in making decisions on matters that come before him to SPG …which derives out of and is consistent with the development plan, and has been prepared in the proper manner. In contrast, he will give little weight to SPG which contains material that ought instead to be included in the development plan…’ (my emphasis).       

The purpose of the draft SPG seems to be to seek to influence matters, which are already covered by other legislative regimes, in particular, Building Regulations. Such an approach is contrary to PPG12.  Clearly, at the moment the Borough Council’s Draft SPG fails to comply with the requirements of paragraphs 3.15 to 3.18 of PPG12 on Development Plans. Consequently, the HBF believes that the Council should amend the document so that it complies with both national policy guidance and with policies in its own Adopted Local Plan.

The HBF would point out that under the new planning legislation the Council must first prepare and agree a Local Development Scheme (LDS). It can only produce SPD’s that form part of the LDS after it has a Core Strategy document in place. The Council should therefore now be giving priority to preparing it’s Local Development Documents (LDD’s) rather than preparing supplementary planning documents. 

Specific matters:

In relation to the content of the revised Draft document itself, the HBF would like to make specific comments in relation to the following matters:

Paragraph 1.4

It is stated that the benefit for the developer of incorporating Sustainable Construction Techniques will be a “more favourable response to development proposals from planners and development partners”. The HBF would query this statement.

Paragraph 2.1

It is further stated that “the Council will thus treat the guidance in this document as a material consideration when determining planning applications and it will be taken into account when deciding whether or not to grant planning permission”. No justification for the existence of the guidance is given in terms of policies in the Council’s 1997 Adopted Local Plan, or in national planning legislation.

Paragraph 2.2

This introduces a requirement “that sustainable design and construction is fully integrated within major new developments (developments of over 5 dwellings)..”.

No justification for this requirement is given in terms of policies in the Council’s 1997 Adopted Local Plan, or in national planning legislation. Nor is there any explanation to justify ‘major development’ as constituting schemes of only 5 dwellings. Various requirements are then listed, some of which also relate to schemes of under 5 dwellings.

3. Sustainable Design and Construction Checklist

Developers are advised that where ‘a significant number of questions result in a no answer’ (how many does ‘significant’ mean?), ‘it will be advisable for applicants to amend development proposals prior to submission for planning’.

However, some of the questions relate to matters beyond normal planning considerations such as:

· Will insulation standards above Building Regulations be achieved?

· Will an NHER of 10 / SAP 100+ / CI of 8.6 be achieved for dwellings on the site?

· Will the site be signed up to a green electricity tariff?

· Will sound attenuation standards for party walls and floors exceed Building Regulation requirements?

4.23 Relevant Regional Policies

Reference is made to relevant policies in draft RPG14. However, this document is yet to go out to formal consultation and is still some time away from proper public examination. However, the Council is correct to say that the RPG will provide the framework for local authorities to produce more detailed development plans for their areas. The Council should be concentrating its efforts on doing this, rather then producing supplementary guidance now. 

4.4 Chelmsford Borough Council Policies 

It is stated that “at the appropriate time and subject to the necessary consultations these guidelines will be adopted as SPD”. The HBF would reiterate that the Council could only do so if this forms part of its approved Local Development Scheme, and that its Core Strategy is already in place.

5.2 Building Research Establishment Environmental Assessment Method (BREEAM)

It is stated that all new housing must be assessed using the most up to date version of the EcoHomes scheme. There is no specific requirement in statutory policy for this. Nor is there any explanation of how the assessments will be used in determining planning applications. 

7.1 Demand Reduction

See comments for ‘Reducing Energy Use’ in the section below.

7.3 Sustainable Urban Drainage Systems (SUD’s)

See comments for ‘Reducing Energy Use’ in the section below.

8.1 Setting Energy Targets

The HBF sees no justification that all new buildings must include energy efficiency measures going beyond the minimum legal requirements set out in Part L of Building Regulations.  

8.2.2 Reducing Heating Demand for New Homes

The HBF sees no justification that all new buildings must include insulation standards going beyond the minimum legal requirements set out in Part L of Building Regulations.  

8.3.2 Reducing Cooling Demand for Non-Domestic Buildings

See comments for ‘Reducing Energy Use’ in the section below.

9.1 Selection of Materials with Reduced Lifecycle Impacts

Selecting local suppliers and materials sourced within a 50-mile radius is considered to be both costly and unrealistic and does not warrant inclusion within a S.106 Agreement. It also seems contrary to Government initiatives to boost housing supply delivery, particularly with respect to the promotion of off-site manufacturing methods. 

9.2 Ozone Depletion

Requiring written confirmation from manufacturers that all insulation materials and refrigerants are CFC- and HCFC-free is considered to be costly and unrealistic as well as inappropriate.

9.3 Timber from Sustainable Sources

Requiring written confirmation from timber suppliers that all timber is from Forest Stewardship Council (FSC) or Pan-European Forest Certification Scheme compliant is considered to be costly and unrealistic as well as inappropriate. 

10.3 Collection Systems for Recyclable Material - Domestic

See comments for ‘Reducing Energy Use’ in the section below.

10.4 Recycling ‘Bring’ Schemes

See comments for ‘Reducing Energy Use’ in the section below.

11.1 Boiler Emissions

Requiring all boilers to be Class 5 in relation to Nox emissions is considered to be inappropriate.

11.2 Healthy Materials (Low VOC Paints, Natural Varnishes and Finishes)

Requiring low VOC Paints throughout, and suggesting that natural floor coverings are provided are considered to be inappropriate.

11.4 Noise

Requiring the acoustic performance of party walls and floors between dwellings to exceed the minimum requirements set out in Part E of Building Regulations is considered to be costly and unrealistic as well as inappropriate. 

Reducing Energy Use

The house-building industry is supportive of the need to consider energy efficiency, or the incorporation of energy efficient technologies (where relevant) as part of the design process. Indeed HBF is pleased to see Planning encourage proper consideration of energy efficiency to be made within development design. However, HBF do not consider that stipulations of investigation, and / or incorporation of certain types of technologies (e.g. combined heat and power schemes or condensing boilers) should be made within Planning legislation. The HBF outlines below its general position in respect of energy efficiency: 

Stipulations of design criteria (for example: on the use of insulation, triple glazing or low emissivity glazing or on the construction, usage and heating of conservatories) should be avoided, as they are invariably all Building Regulation matters.

Regulations for new homes have recently been subject to review and will continue to be updated in line with the country’s carbon reduction targets. 

Stipulations of the incorporation of certain types of technologies should also be avoided, as other development design criteria, or supply industry issues, may hold greater importance and make the technology’s use unviable or impossible for inclusion. Global stipulation might also be seen as preventing market competition, innovation and improvement!

HBF would also argue against any request for the production of energy efficiency risk assessments to be made within the planning process for new homes, as we consider that the review and conflicts raised by discussions over the numerous issues associated will slow down the planning process for no good purpose, given that the regulatory responsibilities for carbon savings and energy efficiency are contained within the building control system.

Stipulation of Energy Standards and Carbon Neutral Requirement

HBF would argue that energy standard levels are Building Regulation matters and not matters for Planning.  The requirement for Energy Rating of properties is quite clearly a Building Regulations matter not a Planning one. The construction of domestic dwellings is subject to the building regulations, and under Part L of those regulations, domestic properties have to be allocated a “SAP rating” for energy efficiency.  

In association with the SAP rating the Carbon Index can be calculated to show the carbon savings achieved due to the energy efficiency of the construction, and services / heating provision.

National Standards 

HBF would suggest that energy efficiency / conservation in new homes will be best achieved through the Building Regulations. 

Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency / conservation matters within buildings. With very few exceptions, national rules are applied consistently. HBF cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency / conservation, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative (more stringent or more relaxed) requirements to those contained within the Building Regulations.

Cost and proportionality:

The industry works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.  

During review of the Part L proposals it was identified that only marginally low levels of additional carbon savings are likely to accrue by setting minimum standards beyond the 0.35W/m2K set for external wall construction, whereas even a minimal change (i.e. to 0.30W/m2K) would potentially require the industry to abandon current building practices and move to new forms of construction.   Such a step-change could have been detrimental to meeting housing need due to insufficient capacity in the timber and steel frame supply industry to meet the anticipated demand associated with such a change. The likely-hood of associated problems in obtaining the level of new labour required, and in providing and achieving the training / re-training needs of all construction was also a consideration.

Changes to standards / requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change. Thus HBF would maintain the position that changes to standards are best reviewed and set at a National level – i.e. under Building Regulations.   

HBF anticipate that any alternative standards imposed under Planning Guidance would introduce further delays and complication into the planning and building control approval stages of the development process, as well as having the potential to adversely affect housing supply within the Region. 

New Dwellings

New dwellings provide:

· Increased thermal insulation

· Energy efficient boiler and heating installation

· Efficient heating controls

· Building ventilation designed in conjunction with heating installation, summer shading and winter exposure

· Efficient glazing

· Energy saving light fittings & bulbs

· Energy efficient electrical white goods

· Low water usage appliances and fittings

· Incorporation of green or sustainable materials (e.g. timber from re-planted sources)

· Space for recycling of domestic waste

Where possible use is made of siting, orientation and layout, for the efficient use of natural light, and / or to optimise the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although it should be noted that densities required under PPG3 often hinder ‘full’ use of solar gain opportunities.

Shading, exposure and the incorporation of shading / screening planting is also a design consideration to aid the optimisation of the balance between summer shading and winter heat loss through exposure. Although again, ‘full’ use can be hindered by layouts to meet PPG3 densities.

SAP Notices are provided – notifying purchasers of the energy rating of their new home, composed with reference to both the insulation and the boiler / heating installed. Carbon Index values are also often provided. [The new HBF industry standard SAP notice provides a visual* representation (i.e. of both SAP Rating and Carbon Index) to purchasers of the energy efficiency of their new homes. (*similar to the energy efficiency coding on white electrical goods)] 

Environmentally friendly construction practices:

New build housing developers also often incorporate the following environmentally friendly construction practices into their development processes, where possible:-

· Management of site waste: Monitoring of waste, recycling of waste, adaptation of ordering processes to give minimum waste.

· Saving of Transportation Energy: Via the incorporation of local materials where available. 

Although this may not be possible where developments use energy saving materials – especially solar technologies such as PV, as most of these technologies have to be transported from Europe into the UK. Also as the industry invokes Egan principals and turns more towards utilising off-site manufacturing processes and system building it is more likely that local materials will not be used, and that more transportation will be involved in the Construction process.

Other areas where Energy Efficiency savings could be achieved:

Existing Housing Stock

New build is a low percentage of housing stock, and increasing the efficiency of the existing housing stock would be more beneficial to the environment.

“the existing stock is the big carbon producer and if you want to get at the big output from housing and offices, you cannot look only at new buildings, which by and large are pretty efficiently built anyway”

.

John Hobson (from the keynote address, NHBC Annual Conference 1998)

       “The most ‘cost effective’ options involve upgrading more dwellings to a relatively modest standard rather than improving fewer dwellings to a higher standard”

Housing Research Summary: English House Condition Survey 1996. 

Energy Report (No. 120, 2000)

The table below shows energy efficiency details for a 1900’s property with various improvements. Also shown are the figures for a new build property pre and post the Amendments to Part L, April 2002.

The figures below are based on a detached house with an area of 120m2 and with the same area of openings.

Insulation improvements in the calculations were:

Loft – 200mm quilt

Walls – 50mm insulation

Glazing – 100% double glazed 6mm air gap

Draught Proofing – 100%

Cylinder Insulation – 100mm jacket

Heating and controls – Modern gas heating with programmer, roomstat and thermostatic valves

  Note: The 1900 property was assumed to have solid walls, and while these can be insulated the cost of doing so may be prohibitive.

	Property Type
	SAP
	CO2 (Tonnes per annum)
	Space and Water Heating Costs (£ / annum)

	1900 Property as constructed with no central heating, coal open fires
	10
	23.4
	£1,200

	1900 Property as constructed with gas central heating fitted 20 years ago
	27 
	10.4
	£830

	1900 Property with insulation improvements but no central heating, open coal fires
	43
	11.3
	£600

	1900 Property with insulation improvements and standard gas central heating
	57
	5.2
	£440

	1900 Property with insulation improvements and condensing gas central heating
	70
	3.8
	£338

	Newbuild pre April 2002 – With standard gas central heating
	76
	3.4
	£300

	Newbuild pre April 2002 – With condensing gas central heating
	82
	2.9
	£265

	Newbuild post April 2002 – With standard gas central heating
	90
	2.4
	£230

	Newbuild post April 2002 – With condensing gas central heating
	96
	2.1
	£200

	Please note the figures quoted above are indicative and should only be used for comparison purposes.

Further details and information can be obtained from Elmhurst Energy Systems. Tel:  01788-833-386.


Strutt & Parker – A Survey of People’s Attitudes to Energy Efficient Housing (2000) “Industry estimates that loft lagging alone can reduce fuel bills by about 20%. Lagging pipes and installing a modern condensing boiler will produce further savings.”

HBF would recommend that the compulsory SAP notice requirement should be applied to existing buildings as well as new, as this will draw the attention of many more house holders to the energy performance of their properties. 

Brown Goods

The extent of brown goods (i.e. non-white electrical goods, e.g. TVs, Computers, etc.) installed / used within a domestic residence by occupiers is increasing. The energy usage of brown goods both in use and in stand-by mode is high. Potentially this is an area where high savings in energy efficiency terms can be achieved – far above those achievable by further amendments of the structure (insulation) and services installations.

Unfortunately the house-building industry has no control over manufacture, consumer choice, or usage patterns in respect of brown goods – and these are rarely (if ever) provided as part of the sales package.

HBF consider that brown goods should be made subject to the same visible energy rating bands as white goods in order to influence consumer choice on energy efficiency terms.

The provision of actual recycling equipment is the responsibility of the waste authority who has a duty to provide it. Indeed, the waste legislation means that no one else can be responsible for it. 

Circular 1/97 sets out the tests of reasonableness and what is necessary in order for development to proceed, and these kinds of requirements are usually sought through the use of planning obligations.

Requiring the provision of actual recycling / composting equipment itself or funding towards the operation of recycling schemes are more properly matters for the waste authority. Again, 1/97 applies in terms of what is necessary, relevant to planning, directly related to the development proposed, fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the development proposed and reasonable in all other respects. 

PPG12 also applies (paragraph 3.5) it states that development plans should not duplicate the provisions of other legislative regimes if these things are more properly the responsibility of the waste authority.

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course. 

Yours sincerely

Paul Cronk

Regional Planner (Eastern & East Midlands Regions)

